NEWTON SOLNEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON FRIDAY
14th MARCH 2008, AT 7.45PM

AT THE VILLAGE HALL, NEWTON SOLNEY

Present: Cllr  D Buchanan (Chairman), Cllr A Parker, Cllr Mrs Ellis, Cllr Mrs Shorthouse, Cllr Mrs A Topliss, Cllr Mrs D Smith and Cllr G Plowman.

In attendance:  Cllr M Ford (to 9.02pm), Cllr Mrs H Wheeler (to 9.02 pm) 

Mrs J Storer (Clerk), 1 Parishioner, Mrs G Coates (SDDC)

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

1. Presentation by SDDC Waste Disposal Officer (Gillian Coates)

In May 2008 the brown bin scheme is to be introduced into the Parish.  There will then be alternative weekly bin collections of the brown and black bins but the fortnightly collections of glass and paper will continue unaltered.

The practicalities of the scheme were discussed.  The bins will be delivered w/c 28.4.08, with the first collection being on 13.05.08.   There will be an exhibition describing the scheme on Tuesday 15th April between 3pm and 6pm in the Village Hall.
8.00pm Mrs Coates left the meeting.

2. Matters raised by the public.

None were raised

3. County Councillor, District Councillor and Police Matters.

None were raised

4. Members to declare prejudicial interests

None were raised

PART 1- NON-EXEMPT INFORMATION

07/159
Apologies for Absence: no apologies were received.

07/160
Variation of Order of Business

No variation was required.

07/161
Declaration of Members Interest

No declarations were made.

07/162
Minutes of the last meeting held 08.02.08 were read, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

07/163
To determine which items if any should be taken with the public excluded.

No items were deemed necessary to be taken with the public excluded other than the items already listed.

07/164
Matters arising.

07/33
To consider the planting of trees currently held by the Chairman

With respect to the tree planted near Mr Wass’ house in Blacksmith’s Lane, Cllr Ford has spoken with Mr J Waite (DCC) and was informed that the matter is now with the
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insurers.  He will continue to press the matter.   Councillors expressed the view that this matter needed to resolved immediately.
Condition of roads within the Parish

Cllr Ford has spoken with officers and members of the County Council at the highest level, including the Director of Services.  A meeting is to be held during the w/c 31.03.08 between appropriate SDDC, DCC and Parish Councillors, officials of DCC, the Police and other relevant persons to discuss the B5008 road.  This follows on from the fatal accident earlier this week.   The meeting will not be a public meeting.
The Chairman will enquire as to the availability of a suitable venue and will contact the relevant parties.

07/35
Stile

The Footpaths Officer has reiterated that there is nothing legally that can be done to change the style of the stile.   The Parish Council could fund a kissing gate but permission from the land owner would be required.   Councillors thought that the apparent legal stance could be in breach of the Disability and Discrimination Act.
RESOLVED: for the Clerk to contact the Footpaths Officer again explaining that the stile could be in breach of the DDA, and to explore the costing of a kissing gate.

07/120 Additional Street Lighting

The additional street lighting, sought for outside the Village Hall and mid way between The End and Main Street, will be raised at the next Safer Neighbourhood Meeting. The Clerk will try to ascertain the cost of purchasing additional street lighting.

07/149 Litter 

The pavement opposite to the entrance to Bladon House School has not been properly cleared of litter.  In addition, the footpath needs clearing of general debris, which is causing the path to be half its original width. The Clerk will contact the Clean Team.

07/151 Summer Play Activities

The dates are


29/07/08 – Sports mobile only


08/08/08 – Sports and play mobile


02/09/08 – Climbing wall

07/158 Camping on the Playing Field

Cllr Parker confirmed that camping had taken place on the playing field.

RESOLVED: to place a sign informing 


“No overnight camping –by order of Newton Solney Parish Council”

The burnt out stolen vehicle has now been removed from the pumping station area but the contents of the vehicle remain on site.  The Clerk will ask the Clean Team to clear the area.

07/157 - Drains

All the drains in the district are being cleared within the next four weeks.

07/165
Clerk’s report.

No further information was presented.
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07/166  Chairman’s report.

The Chairman’s report on the Safer Neighbourhood meeting held 3.03.08, was accepted. It was reported that grant funding of £1900 had been awarded towards the pumping station project from the Crime and Disorder Partnership.

Thanks were extended to Mr Topliss for his work to date.

The Chairman read an email that he had received from a Councillor in Cambridgeshire, inviting all Parish Councillors to sign a petition to keep parish councils free from the clutter of red tape.   This petition would be presented to 10 Downing Street.   Further information would be circulated to Parish Councillors.
07/167
To receive reports from parish councillors 

 Meetings attended
No further meetings had been attended.

07/168
To receive a report on the Village Project

The Chairman suspended Standing Orders to allow comments from the floor.

Mr S Topliss has received 2 quotations and recommended acceptance of the one from Peter Hallam which was the cheaper.

RESOLVED: to accept the recommendation.

Work should commence on or around 25th March 2008.  Mr Topliss will advise Mr Holdscroft and surrounding residents of the works.

Thanks were extended to Mr Topliss and also to Mr P Smith who was due to repair the pumping station door, but which repair is no longer required.

07/169
To consider the Parish Walk regarding the Affordable Housing Survey

Cllr Mrs Wheeler reported that different sites had been viewed.  The Planning Officer had also been in attendance and had explained that difficulties and the impact that an exception site would have on the Conservation Area and would therefore, not be allowed.

Only one site had been identified and East Midland Rural Housing will contact the landowner to see if he will sell.

The Chairman returned to Standing Orders

07/170
Planning applications and decisions.

Applications

9 2008 0118 FH – The erection of extensions and alterations at 22 Main Street, Newton Solney

NO OBJECTIONS

9 2008 0126 F – The erection of a dwelling on land to the east of The Grange, Repton Road, Newton Solney

NO OBJECITONS

9 2008 0245 TC – The felling of a willow tree at 14 Newton Park, Newton Solney

NO OBJECTIONS

Planning  Decisions

9 2007 0302 FH – The erection of an extension at The Poplars, Repton Road, Newton Solney

REFUSED
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9 2007 0347 L – The erection of first floor extension and internal alterations at the Grade II listed The Poplars, Repton Road, Newton Solney

REFUSED

07/171  Correspondence.

All correspondence was circulated.

07/172
To consider the participation in the Carbon Imprint Project

RESOLVED: to complete the application form to participate in the Scheme.

The Chairman and Clerk will draft a supporting statement

9.02pm Cllr Mrs Wheeler and Cllr Ford left the meeting.

07/173
Accounts.

a) Accounts for Payment

The following accounts were passed for payment


Clerk’s fee for March






£88.09

DCC – pension contributions for clerk & PC



£24.01

Clerk’s expenses






£41.33

Money received

None

b) To consider an additional sign on the Playing Field

Under Min ref. 07/164, it was agreed to purchase a sign.  The Clerk will make the arrangements.

c) To consider the maintenance of the Playing Field

The football teams have approached the Parish Council about the grass maintenance schedule and an alternative contractor’s quote was presented.

RESOLVED: to remain with DCC for the cutting of the playing field grass.  There is to be a meeting at the end of the season, which will include the review of the maintenance of the field. The Chairman will also to speak to the Chairman of Unicorn FC about the continuing problems experienced over parking.

Two slats on the playing field fence have been broken, which has resulted in the litterbins being dislodged. The Clerk will ask the fencing contractor to check the fencing and to make good any repairs.

07/174
Future agenda items

i. To consider the installation of a pedestrian crossing on Main Street

07/175
Any other business taken at the chairman’s discretion
a) A Parishioner has complained that the willow tree on the common land has been badly pruned.  The Chairman will view the said tree and report to the next meeting.

b) Mr McEwan has stated that he has not forgotten to repair the fingerpost and will do so when time allows.

c) An approach has been made about the siting of a pedestrian crossing outside the Almshouses.  
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This matter will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.

d) Cllr Mrs Smith and Cllr Parker expressed their concerns and dissatisfaction about the apparent lack of transparency in the processes being employed with regard to the affordable housing.  

e) More syringes have been found in the village.  This will be reported to the Police.

f) A tree was reported as arching over Trent Lane in a dangerous way (the unmade up part of the road which leads to the river).  The Clerk will report this to DCC.

g) The bench on Main Street, close to the bus shelter, has been damaged.  The Chairman will view this and report to the next meeting.

07/176
Dates of the next meeting. The next Ordinary Parish Council meeting will be held on:

 11th April, 9th May, and 13th June

All meetings are to commence at 7.45pm in the Village Hall, Newton Solney.

There being no further business, the Chairman thanked all for attending, and closed the meeting at 9.32pm.
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